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Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists 
2004 Annual Meeting 

March 26-28, 2004 
University of Colorado, Colorado Springs 

Bill Arbogast and Melissa Anthony, Conference Organizers
 
The 2004 annual meeting will take place on 

the University of Colorado Campus in Colorado 
Springs, March 26-28.  Two optional field trips are 
scheduled for Sunday, March 28.  Parking is free in 
Lots 3 and 4 (please see map). 
 
Registration: 

Please use the enclosed registration form 
and indicate if you will be attending the Early Bird 
Party (planning purposes only), the Banquet and 
the Sunday field trips.  Registration will be available 
on-site on March 26th at 7:30 am and the 27th at 
8:00 am in the entrance to the University Center 
South.  Please refer to the enclosed map for 
directions to the conference headquarters.   
 
 It would be best for bookkeeping purposes if 
you could make two checks: one for the conference 
and one for membership dues.  Even if you are not 
planning to attend the conference, please remit 
your membership dues on the enclosed renewal 
form. Conference registration checks should be 
made to UCCS.  Checks for membership dues 
should be made to CCPA.  Mail registration forms 
along with conference and membership dues to: 
 

University of Colorado at Colorado Springs 
Department of Anthropology 

Attn: Bill Arbogast 
P.O. Box 7150 

Colorado Springs, CO. 80933-7150 
719-262-3059 

 
 
 

 
Lodging: 

Colorado Springs lodging accommodations  
can be accessed through the internet at 
http://www.coloradosprings-travel.com/. The 
following is a list of hotels that have agreed to 
provide discounted rates for CCPA attendees.  
When calling, please indicate that you are with the 
Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists.  
 
Hampton Inn    
7245 Commerce City Drive   
(719) 593-9700    
Lowest rate: $49 
 
Quality Inn 
555 West Garden of the Gods  
(719)593-9119 
Lowest rate: $39.95 (and restaurant discounts) 
 
Econo Lodge  
430 Garden of the Gods  
(719) 532-1010 
Lowest rate: $39.95  
 
Holiday Inn 
505 Popes Bluff Trail 
(719) 598-7656 
Lowest rate: $59 
 
Ramada Inn North  
3125 Sinton Road   
(719) 633-5541  
Lowest rate: $47 
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Howard Johnson Express 
5056 North Nevada Avenue 
(719) 598-7793 
Lowest rate: $35 
 

Scheduled Events 
 
Early Bird Party: 

The Early Bird Party will be held on 
Thursday, March 25th from 7:00 pm to 9:00 pm at 
Old Chicago’s at 4110 North Academy Boulevard 
(please see map), the phone number is (719) 
536-0633 and it is located approximately 2.8 
miles east of the campus. 
 
Business Meeting and Discussion Topics: 

Topics to be discussed at the business 
meeting are tentative.  If you have something you 
want to add to the business meeting or a topic to 
be discussed please indicate this to Bill Arbogast 
as soon as possible.  The meeting will be held on 
Friday, March 26th from 8:00 am until noon. 
 
Papers: 

There are three venues for papers:  
Student Papers (undergraduate and graduate), 
General Session Papers, and posters.  If you are 
planning on presenting, please complete the 
abstract form provided and send your abstract 
via email at mchurch@uccs.edu or postal mail to: 
 

University of Colorado at Colorado Springs 
Department of Anthropology 

Attn: Minette Church 
P.O. Box 7150 

Colorado Springs, CO.  80933-7150 
 

Emailed abstracts must include the 
information required on the abstract registration 
form. The deadline for abstracts is February 28th.  
In addition to submitting an abstract to Minette 
Church, students who wish to have their papers 
considered for a cash prize in the student paper 
competition must also send a copy of the paper 
to: 

 
Alpine Archaeological Consultants 

Attn: Jon Horn 
P.O. Box 2075 

Montrose, CO.  81402-2075 
Or emailed to jon_horn@AlpineArchaeology.com 

If you are planning on using a data 
projector and PowerPoint, we have a computer 
and data projector available.  If you plan to use 
our computer and projector, then you should 
make sure your PowerPoint presentation is 
compatible with version 2000 and that your CD 
opens PowerPoint correctly. 
 
Banquet: 

The banquet will be held at 7:00 pm, 
Saturday, March 27, preceded by an open bar 
reception from 6:00 – 7:00 pm.  Both events are 
in the “Lodge” on the UCCS campus (please see 
map).  The guest speaker of the banquet will be 
Matt Mayberry, Director of he Colorado Springs 
Pioneer Museum, with a presentation of “General 
Palmer’s Vision for Colorado Springs”. 
 
Field Trips 

Two field trips are scheduled for Sunday, 
March 28th.  Both field trips are free of charge, 
but optional box lunches are available from 
Sodexho located in the Lodge at a price of $7.20.  
Transportation is not provided and car-pooling is 
encouraged. 
 
Field Trip 1: Fort Carson 

Participants will travel by private auto to 
the Ft. Carson main gate, approximately 10 miles 
south of the UCCS campus.  From there, they 
will be transported by military vehicles to 
downrange archaeological sites.  The exact sites 
to be visited will depend on training activities 
being conducted at the time, but will probably 
include Apishipa architecture and historical sites.  
This trip is limited to no more than 30 
participants, to be determined by order of sign-
up. 
 
Field Trip 2: Calhan Paint Mines 

Participants will travel by private vehicle to 
the entrance to this undeveloped El Paso County 
Park, approximately 20 miles east of Colorado 
Springs.  The Paint Mines are concentrations of 
differently colored clays that were a source of 
ceramic raw materials for prehistoric and historic 
potters; the park contains cultural resources 
dating from the Paleoindian stage.  Park 
personnel along with Lucy Bambrey and Scott 
Phillips, who conducted the cultural resources 
survey of the park, will lead a tour of the 
resources. 
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Tentative Schedule of Events 
Date Time Event 

Thursday, March 25th 7:00 – 9:00 pm Early Bird Party at Old Chicago’s 
   
Friday, March 26th 7:30 am Registration begins 
 8:00 am – Noon Business meeting and Discussion Topics 
 Noon – 1:30 pm Lunch (Open) 
 1:30 – 4:30 pm Paper Presentations 
   
Saturday, March 27th 8:00 am Registration begins 
 8:00 am – Noon Paper Presentations 
 Noon – 1:30 pm Lunch (Open) 
 1:30 – 4:30 pm Paper Presentations 
 6:00 – 7:00 pm Reception 
 7:00 – 8:00 pm Banquet 
 7:45 – 8:15 pm Keynote Speaker: Matt Mayberry 
 8:15 – 8:30 pm Student paper awards 
   
Sunday, March 28th 8:00 am – 3:00 pm Fort Carson 
 8:00 am – 3:00 pm Calhan 

 
CCPA Renewal Notice 

 
If you are not planning to attend the CCPA annual meeting this year in Colorado Springs, please fill out the 
following information to renew your membership and return this form along with a check made payable to 
CCPA to the address below.  Thank you. 
 
NON-ATTENDING CCPA ANNUAL MEETING MEMBERSHIP RENEWAL FORM 
 
____________________________________________________________________________________ 
Name 
 
____________________________________________________________________________________ 
Address 
 
_______________________________________________________  ___________________ 
City    State     Zip 
 
____________________________________________________________________________________ 
Home Phone                           Work Phone                                         Email 
 
 
Preference on receipt of Newsletter: E-mail _____   Post _____ 
 
Dues: 
 
Voting……………………………………………$30.00 
Native American…………………………………$30.00 
Associate…………………………………………$25.00 
Student……………………………………………$10.00 
 
Send Remittance and this Form to: 
CCPA 
PO Box 40727 
Denver, CO.  80204 
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Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists 
March 26-28, 2004, Colorado Springs, Colorado 
2004 Annual Meeting Registration Form 

________________________________________________________________________________ 
Name (Please Print) 
 
________________________________________________________________________________ 
Mailing Address 
 
________________________________________________________________________________ 
City                                                            State                                          Zip Code 
 
________________________________________________________________________________ 
Daytime Telephone                               Evening Telephone                         Email Address 
 
________________________________________________________________________________ 
Institution/Employer 
 
Event Registration: Please indicate which events you will attend and list the fee in the provided space.  Make 
checks payable to “UCCS”. 
   
q Early Bird Party, Please check here if you are planning to attend 
 Advanced Conference Registration (Before February 28th) 
  CCPA Member………………………...………….$28.00/person  ____________ 
  Student…………………………………….………$18.00/person   ____________ 
  Non-Member/Non-Student…………….…………$38.00/person  ____________ 
 On-Site Conference Registration (After February 28th) 
  CCPA Member……………………………………$33.00/person  ____________ 
  Student…………………………………………….$23.00/person  ____________ 
  Non-Member/Non-Student………………………..$43.00/person____________ 
 Reception and Banquet (These prices reflect taxes and the open bar at the reception) 
q Top Sirloin Steak   $23.10  ………………………………………                  ____________ 
q Ricotta Stuffed Shells with Marinara Sauce   $20.44  …………...              ____________ 
q Chicken Breast with Mushroom Cream Sauce   $22.33  ………...             ____________ 

(Entrees come with a salad, two vegetables, breads, desert and a beverage) 
Tours (Indicate the number of participants for each) 

  Fort Carson (30 person limit)………………………  No Charge ____________ 
  Calhan Paint Mines……………………….………… No Charge ____________ 
  Optional Box Lunch……………………………….$7.50/person  ____________ 
 Ward Weakly Denim Shirt: Men      Ladies      Size:   $29.95   _____     _____ 
  See size choices in newsletter ad  
  Optional “Points Around Colorado” design on back: yes           no  

TOTAL DUE……………………………………………………………  ____________ 
 
CCPA Membership 2004-2005 (Please write out a separate check to CCPA Membership Dues) 
 
 Voting Member/Native American Member……………………$30.00      ___________ 
 Associate Member……………………………………………...$25.00       ___________ 
 Student Member………………………………………………..$10.00       ___________ 

Ward Weakly Fund Contribution……  …………………………………… ___________ 
TOTAL DUE……………………………………   …………………………___________ 

 
Mail to: Bill Arbogast, University of Colorado at Colorado Springs, Department of Anthropology, P.O. Box 7150, 
Colorado Springs, Colorado, 80933-7150 
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Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists 

2004 Annual Meeting 
March 26-28, 2004, Colorado Springs, Colorado 

Abstract Form 
 
Title of Submission 

_________________________________________________________________________ 
 
_________________________________________________________________________ 

Author(s) and Affiliation 
_________________________________________________________________________ 
 
_________________________________________________________________________ 

Contact Phone number and email 
_________________________________________________________________________ 

 
 
Abstract (200 words maximum) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Mail, fax, or email this form by February 28th to: 

University of Colorado at Colorado Springs 
Department of Anthropology 
Attn: Minette Church 
P.O. Box 7150 
Colorado Springs, CO.  80933-7150 
Phone: (719) 262-3064 
Fax: (719) 262-3146 
mchurch@uccs.edu 

To be considered for a cash prize in the student paper competition send a copy to: 
Alpine Archaeological Consultants 
Attn: Jon Horn 
P.O. Box 2075 
Montrose, CO.  81402-2075 
Jon_horn@AlpineArchaeology.com 

Type of Submission 
  __ Presented Paper (Please indicate length/time ___________) 
  __Student Paper (Please indicate length/time ___________) 
  __Poster 
 
Media Requirements 
  __35mm slide projector 
  __Overhead projector 
  __Data projector/computer 
  Other ______________________________________________________________________________ 
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Directions: 
     

 

 
 
 
 

* Indicates UCCS campus 
 

 
 
 
 

 

From North:  
• Start on I-25 South 
• Take the Nevada Ave. Exit # 148A 
• Continue South on Nevada Avenue 
• Take a left (East) on Austin Bluffs/Garden 

of the Gods 
• Continue to the top of the hill  
• Take a left into the University (2nd traffic 

signal after Nevada Avenue) 
 

From South:  
• Start on I-25 North 
• Take the Garden of the Gods Exit # 146 
• Continue Right (East) On Garden of the 

Gods 
• Garden of the Gods will turn into Austin 

Bluffs after crossing Nevada 
• Continue to the top of the hill  
• Take a left into the University (2nd traffic 

signal after Nevada Avenue) 
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Candidate Profiles 

 
President: 
 
Kevin Gilmore:  I am the Director of the 
Archaeological Research Institute (ARI) at the 
University of Denver, and a PhD student in the 
Department of Geography at DU.  I grew up in 
Denver and received a BA in Anthropology 
from Colorado College in 1981 and an MA in 
Anthropology from CU-Boulder in 1991.  I’ve 
been a member of CCPA since my early days 
in graduate school at CU.  My first experience 
in archaeology was in 1979 as a crewmember 
during the excavation of the Bayou Gulch site 
by the Colorado Highway Department, which 
later became the subject of my master’s thesis.  
I have worked as a professional archaeologist 
in both crew and supervisory positions in 
Colorado, Wyoming, Utah, New Mexico, and 
Alaska for private archaeological contractors, 
the Colorado Department of Transportation, 
the U.S. Forest Service, and the University of 
Colorado.  As Director of ARI, I am currently 
supervising grant-funded research on the 
archaeology of the eastern plains of Colorado, 
including preliminary analysis of the collection 
of perishable artifacts from Franktown Cave 
funded by the National Science Foundation, 
and ongoing work on a Multiple Property 
Documentation Form for Prehistoric 
Rockshelters in the Palmer Divide funded 
through the State Historical Fund.  My recent 
fieldwork includes running a field school at the 
Cherry Creek Canyon rockshelter for the DU 
Anthropology Department, high altitude survey 
in Rocky Mountain National Park for a joint 
NPS-University of Northern Colorado project, 
and several projects for RMC Consultants 
including survey of salvage timber sales within 
the desolation of the Hayman burn area (weird) 
and site testing under the watchful eye of 19 
year-olds with automatic weapons guarding 
mustard gas at the Pueblo Chemical Depot 
(weirder).  In addition to being one of the 
authors of Colorado Prehistory: Prehistoric 
Context for the Platte River Basin, I have 

presented 17 papers at professional 
conferences and have authored 11 
publications (five currently in press), as well as 
numerous technical reports.  My research 
interests include Prehistory of the Great Plains, 
Rocky Mountains and Southwest culture areas; 
cultural ecology of hunter-gatherer and 
agricultural societies; paleodemography and 
prehistoric population dynamics; 
paleoenvironmental reconstruction; 
geoarchaeology; and archaeological 
applications of geographic information systems 
(GIS).   
 
Ted Hoefer: is currently a Senior 
Archaeologist at RMC Consultants, Inc. in 
Lakewood, Colorado.  Ted grew up in the San 
Luis Valley of Colorado and earned B.A. and 
M.A. degrees in Anthropology from Colorado 
State University in 1979 and 1987, 
respectively.  His first experience in 
archaeology was in the Colorado State 
University field school in Canyon Pintado, Rio 
Blanco County, Colorado in 1979.  Since then 
Ted has worked on projects in Colorado, 
Wyoming, Utah, Arizona, Montana, Arkansas, 
Oregon, Michigan, and Wake Island in the mid-
Pacific ocean.  Most recently, Ted designed 
and implemented the research design for the 
Great Sand Dunes Eolian System 
Anthropological Project at the Great Sand 
Dunes National Monument.  The research 
design grew out of Ted’s work as the co-author 
of Prehistory of Colorado: A Context for the Rio 
Grande Basin.  Ted is currently working on a 
large test excavation project at the Pueblo 
Chemical Depot, Pueblo County, Colorado and 
on an archaeological evaluation of the Anvil 
Points Oil Shale refinery and town site near 
Rifle, Colorado.  At RMC, Ted is responsible 
for designing and implementing project 
research designs, integrating new field and 
laboratory methods into projects, authoring 
reports, supervising staff archaeologists, and 
marketing and bidding on projects. 
 
For the past two years Ted has served on the 
CCPA Executive Board, chaired the CCPA 
public policy committee, and has represented 
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CCPA on the Colorado Preservation, Inc. 
public policy committee.  In addition to CCPA, 
Ted is a member of the Society of American 
Archaeology, Register of Professional 
Archaeologists, and the Rocky Mountain 
Association of Environmental Professionals. 
 
I feel that CCPA is an extremely important 
organization.  CCPA provides professional and 
student archaeologists in Colorado a forum for 
collegial exchange, opportunities to interact 
with the public, and a platform to participate 
and influence public policy decisions affecting 
archaeology and historic preservation.  As 
president, I would like to continue CCPA’s 
involvement in the curation issue, continue the 
effort to attract new members and retain 
current members, increase student 
involvement, promote professionalism and the 
open exchange of ideas and research, and 
help CCPA become an active participant in 
public policy issues that affect our profession 
and Colorado archaeology.  It is my hope that 
CCPA will continue to grow as an organization 
and that I can do my small part to contribute to 
this growth. 
 
Secretary: 
 
Heather Mrzlack: I am a staff archaeologist 
with RMC Consultants, Inc.  I have worked with 
RMC since 2001 and enjoy the constant 
learning experiences obtained by working with 
everyone there.  I graduated from Purdue 
University with a BA in 1996 and completed the 
anthropology graduate program at the 
University of Colorado at Denver this 
December (2003).  The focus of my thesis was 
analyzing ochre from a 10,000 year-old cave 
site (49-PET-408) in southeast Alaska.  I 
wanted to determine if ochre could potentially 
be used as a sourcing material.  Results were 
very promising, but more research needs to be 
conducted on ochre sources areas.   
 
I enjoy the work that I’ve been able to do as an 
archaeologist.  I have conducted fieldwork in 
Peru with Jon Kent, in Alaska with Jim Dixon 
for two summers, and several places in 

Colorado and Nebraska with RMC.  I have 
slept in a tent for three months in a cold, rainy, 
bear infested area.  I have auger tested while I 
was 7 months pregnant.  Finally, I have met 
some of the best people in the world through 
archaeology.   
 
I have been a member of the Colorado Council 
of Professional Archaeologists since 2002.  I 
would be honored to be secretary of CCPA.  I 
believe it is a wonderful organization and I 
would love the opportunity to meet more 
Colorado archaeologists and to learn more 
about the organization and the many 
challenges it faces. 
 

Treasurer: 

Joel J. Tyberg, MA, RPA: Mr. Tyberg holds a 
B.A. in Anthropology with a concentration in 
Historic Archaeology from the University of 
Maryland, College Park (1996) and an M.A. in 
Anthropology with a concentration in 
Southwestern Archaeology from the University 
of Colorado, Boulder (2000).  In addition to 
running his own company, Mr. Tyberg has 
worked at several CRM firms in the Denver 
Metropolitan area.  He is currently employed 
with RMC Consultants in Lakewood.   
 
Statement: 
I have been hoping for an opportunity to 
become more involved in the CCPA.  If elected 
Treasurer, I will use the influence of the 
position and my knowledge of current issues of 
importance to CCPA to focus on: 
  
§ getting to know as many of my fellow 

Colorado archaeologists as possible, 
§ ensuring that revenues exceed 

expenses – utilizing a financially sound 
approach for funding membership 
initiatives,  

§ marketing the Council’s services to 
promote the role or archaeology in both 
business and academic settings, and 

§ emphasizing the energy, strengths, and 
diversity of our membership.  
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Board Members: 

Norma Miller: I am Norma Miller and I live 
near Park, Douglas County, Colorado. I am a 
graduate of Metropolitan State College of 
Denver with a BA in Anthropology but my 
interest in archaeology goes back many years 
before that. 
 
My grandfather was an amateur archaeologist 
in Fowler, Colorado. As a child I would go with 
him to “hunt arrowheads.” His name was R.D. 
Mutz and he was one of the E. B. Renaul’s 
informants in the early 1930s. 
 
Since graduating, I have worked mainly in 
Douglas County. One big project over the last 
10 years has been documenting the 
Russellville area of Douglas County. A metal 
detecting survey was done over 3 field 
seasons. The results are in the final state of a 
local district landmark nomination. I am an 
archaeology advisor to the Douglas County 
Historic Preservation Board and have done 
surveys as well as advising the County 
Planning Department of potential 
archaeological resources on lands being 
developed. I have been on the Board of 
Denver Chapter CAS as librarian and a board 
member of the Parker Area Historical Society. I 
also am director/curator of the Douglas County 
artifact repository. It is a facility with great 
potential for expansion to a functioning 
research, curation and storage resource. 
 
My major focus is on educating the county 
planners and developers on the need for 
surveys before any dirt is disturbed. 
 
I feel that CCPA is an essential organization to 
accomplish education of local governing 
entities, in particular, to the importance of 
archaeology. I look forward to serving on the 
Board of Directors and facilitating public 
education and the curation crisis.  
 
Jason Eckman: Like many of you I became 
interested in archaeology, geology and the 
outdoors when I was very young. I attended 
Western State College in Gunnison, Colorado  

and in between fishing skiing I was able to 
earn a B.A. in Geology with an Anthropology 
emphasis. While at Western, I worked on the 
Tenderfoot site for Dr. Mark Stiger for two 
seasons and did lab work in the off season. 
After graduation I went to work as a Geologist 
on a drilling project near beautiful Rawlins, 
Wyoming. After five months the project was 
completed and I decided I wanted to give 
Archaeology a shot. I began working 
seasonally for Alpine Archaeological 
Consultants, Inc. in 1995 and became a staff 
archaeologist in 1998. Since then, my career at 
Alpine has given me many opportunities to 
work on some incredible projects and amazing 
sites. Most recently, I excavated an Archaic 
house pit near Kemmerer, Wyoming for the 
Kern River Pipeline Project. I have been a 
voting member of CCPA for 5 years and am 
looking forward to getting more involved in the 
organization. 
 
Kae McDonald: I have been employed as an 
archaeologist since 1983, and have worked in 
Colorado since 1989.  I received my Ph.D. in 
archaeology in 1994 from the University of 
Colorado.  I have worked for Metcalf 
Archaeological Consultants, Inc., and I served 
as the Director of the Frontier Historical 
Museum for 1½ years.  I am currently working 
as a private consultant.  My professional 
interests include Great Basin archaeology, 
exchange theory, ceramics, and local historical 
topics of the Roaring Fork Valley and Western 
Slope including CCC Projects, early industrial 
archaeology, and cemetery studies.  I served 
as the CCPA Newsletter Editor for three years 
in the mid-1990s and, if elected, will commit to 
doing my best to represent and support CCPA. 
 
 

 
Call for Papers Deadline 

February 28, 2004 
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CCPA 2004 Election Ballot 
 
 

      President 
___  Kevin Gilmore 
___  Ted Hoefer 
 
      Secretary 
___  Heather Mrzlack 
___  Kelly Pool 
 
     Treasurer 
___  Joel Tyberg 
 
     Native American Board Member 
___  Maxine Seletstewa 
 
     Board Members (Vote for 2) 
___  Norma Miller 
___  Jason Eckman 
___  Kae McDondald 
___  Elizabeth Pennefather-O’Brien 

 
 
Please vote for one candidate for President, Secretary, Treasurer, and Native American Board 
Member and two candidates for Board Members. 
 
Do not sign the ballot, but legibly write your name on the return address portion of your envelope. 
 
Mail your ballot to:  Jon Horn 
    PO Box 2075 
    Montrose, CO  81402 
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How to Reach Us 
 
 

Past -President - Jon Horn, 970/249-6761 
alpine@alpinearchaeology.com 
 
President – Bill Arbogast, 719/632-8585 
Warbogas@uccs.edu 
 
President-Elect - Carole Graham,  
970-564-8667 (h)     
carolegraham@earthlink.net 
 
Secretary – Bridget Ambler, 303/866-4531 
bridget.ambler@chs.state.co.us 
 
Treasurer/Membership Chair – 
Todd McMahon, 303/866-4607 
Todd.McMahon@chs.state.co.us 
 
Board Members: 
Ted Hoefer – 303/9804101;  
thoefer@rmc-consultants.com 
 

Mark Varien – 970-565-8975; 
mvarien@crowcanyon.org 
 
Kevin Black – 303-866-4671;  
kevin.black@chs.state.co.us 
 
Mona Charles – 970-247-7295; 
charles_m@fortlewis.edu 
 
Native American Board Member - 
Roger Echo-Hawk – 720-913-0001 
rechohawk@denverartmuseum.org 
 
Newsletter Editor – Angela Rayne, 
arayne@co.jefferson.co.us  
OR ccpanewsletter@yahoo.com 
 
Web Master - Mary Sullivan 303-866-4673  
mary.sullivan@chs.state.co.us 
 
Ethics Coordinator - Marilyn Martorano,  
303-980-4101       
 
 
 

News Briefs 
 

 

President’s Corner 
 

By Bill Arbogast 
 

Here are some updates on matters 
reported on in the last newsletter, and a couple 
of new items. 
 
Human Burial Legislation 

Mark Mitchell and his Liaison Committee 
did a great job in collating and summarizing 
input from the membership and provided 
comments on the draft legislation to the 
Colorado Commission on Indian Affairs (CCIA) 
in the fall. In general, the comments were 
critical of the draft bill’s failure to provide for 
scientific study of burials, and they advised the 
CCIA that CCPA could not support the bill as 

written. However, the comments noted our 
willingness to work with CCIA to revise the 
draft and develop a bill that would be mutually 
acceptable to all interested parties. I have also 
recently communicated that position to the 
CCIA. At this time we don’t have any 
information about efforts to redraft the bill or if 
a bill will be introduced in the 2004 Legislative 
session. 
 
Ancient Colorado 

10,000 copies of Ancient Colorado are 
now available for $7.95 from the University of 
Utah Press and at the Colorado Historical 
Society Gift Shop. The road to get this reprint 
done was far from smooth, and a number of 
obstacles had to be overcome. Kudos to Anne 
McKibben and the Publication Committee for 
an outstanding effort.   
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CPI Action Network 
Although the Executive Committee 

decided not to provide the CCPA mailing list to 
Colorado Preservation, Inc., we do feel that our 
membership would benefit by individual 
participation in the network established by CPI. 
To that end there is information in this 
newsletter on how individuals can provide 
mailing/email addresses to CPI and receive 
alerts through the network. Please look over 
that information and decide if you want to 
participate. 
 
Annual Meeting 

Planning for the March 26-28 Annual 
Meeting in Colorado Springs is well along. 
Registration materials are appended to the 
newsletter. Please return your registration as 
early as possible to facilitate the planning 
process. The meeting will be conducted along 
the lines of previous meetings with a Friday 
morning business session, paper and poster 
presentations, field trips, and a banquet. Let 
me know if there are any issues you would like 
placed on the agenda for the business session. 
Jon Horn has assembled an impressive list of 
highly qualified candidates for election to  
Council offices. Be sure to cast your vote! 
 
Harold Huscher Papers 

Steve Baker has been acting in behalf of 
CCPA in negotiating with the University of 
Georgia to obtain the papers of Harold 
Huscher related to his work in Colorado. These 
papers include the notes and manuscripts that 
were eventually published as The Hogan 
Builders of Colorado. The papers will be 
archived at the Denver Museum of Nature and 
Science for whom Huscher was working when 
the notes were compiled. Thanks to Steve’s 
initiative researchers in Colorado may soon 
have access to these important papers. 
 

CPI Action Network 
 

By Bill Arbogast 
 

Colorado Preservation, Inc. (CPI ) has 
developed an action network to communicate 

rapidly with advocates for preservation. If 
you wish to be included in the network and 
receive email or regular mail notifications of 
preservation issues, please complete the 
information below and mail it to: Colorado 
Preservation, Inc., 1900 Wazee Street, Suite 
360, Denver, Colorado 80202. Or you can 
email the information to: Action@colorado 
preservation.org. (Your street address is 
needed to assign your legislative district.) 
 
Yes, I want to be a part of Colorado 
Preservations, Inc.’s  Action Network: 
 
Name:________________________________ 
 
Address:______________________________ 
 
City:_________________         
 
State:_________  Zip:____________ 
 
Email:________________________________ 
 
Comments:____________________________
_____________________________________
_____________________________________
_____________________________________ 
 

Purchase Your 
Colorado Council of Professional Archaeologists 

LONG-SLEEVE BLUE DENIM SHIRT 
AND Contribute To 

The Ward Weakly Scholarship Fund 
 

You’ll love this good quality shirt!  It has 
attractive dark blue CCPA lettering and bronze 
logo above the pocket and an optional Points 
Around Colorado design in dark blue and bronze 
on the back – very attractive on the denim shirt!  
For only $29.99. Buy two and watch the 
scholarship fund grow. Please order your shirt on 
the CCPA annual meeting reservation form in 
this Newsletter. 

 
Men: XS(chest 30-32), S(34-36), M(38-40),  
L (42-44), XL(46-48), 2XL(50-52), 3XL (54-55), 
4XL (57-58) 
Ladies:  XS(4), S(8/10), M(12/14), L(14/16),  
XL(18/20), 1XL(bust 47-51), 2XL(bust 52-56) 
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TWENTY FIVE YEARS AGO IN 
COLORADO ARCHEOLOGY. . . .  
 
1979 
• The fourth CRABS (Cultural Resource 

Academic – Bureaucratic Symposium) get 
together ocurred February 5 at the 
Oxford Hotel as called by Primer Crab 
Bruce Lutz.  The main criterion for 
papers was irrelevance.  The Red Rubber 
Tomato Award was presented for the 
most ill conceived paper, and the Dildo 
Ducky Award went to the most illicit 
contribution to theory and method.  No 
minutes or notes were kept, so award 
recipients remain unknown 

• CCPA’s first annual meeting was held 
March 1-2 in the Boettcher Auditorium, 
Colorado Heritage Center, Denver.  The 
organization’s first formal slate of 
officers was elected, and four Standing 
Committees were created:  Nomination, 
Revocation Procedures, Finances, and 
Membership. 
• President – Doug Scott (BLM – 

Montrose) 
• Vice President – Frank Eddy 

(University of Colorado – Boulder) 
• Secretary – Dave Stuart (Office of 

the State Archaeologist of Colorado 
[OSAC]) 

• Treasurer – Kris Kranzush (Gordon 
and Kranzush, Inc) 

• Executive Committee Members:  Beth 
Walton (BLM – Craig), Bruce 
Rippeteau (State Archaeologist), Dave 
Breternitz (University of Colorado – 

Boulder), and Liz Morris (Colorado 
State University) 

• Issues of concern to CCPA members: 
• OSAC’s competing for CRM contracts.  

State Archeologist Bruce Rippeteau 
indicated that neither he nor OSAC 
would seek to contract on a 
competitive basis (see Vol. 2, No. 1, 
February 1979 of CCPA’s Newsletter 
for additional information). 

• Big Industry requests for CR 
clearance despite considerable snow 
cover.  A position paper against the 
practice of conducting field 
investigations that involved the 
monitoring of snow removal activities 
was prepared by CCPA ad hoc 
committee, presented by Kinzie 
Gordon, and formally adapted by the 
CCPA membership. This issue was also 
a topic of discussion at the fall 1978 
Plains Anthropological Conference 
(see minutes of CCPA annual meeting 
published in Vol 2, No. 2, September 
1979 Newsletter) 

• No collection strategy.  CCPA 
members passed a motion opposing 
blanket “no collection” approach. 

• Incorporation of CCPA as a not for 
profit organization.  Motion for 
incorporation of CCPA was passed. 

• The newly introduced bill, Archeological 
Resources Protection Act, was referred 
to a CCPA ad hoc committee for review 
to provide recommendations to the 
membership. 
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Rocky Mountain Expansion Loop 
Pipeline Mitigation Report 

 
By Jon Horn 
 

The Rocky Mountain Expansion Loop 
Pipeline mitigation report is out! It is available 
in a CD version that includes a hard copy of 
the introductory and synthesis report, the 
Woods Canyon write-ups and web-based 

popular report, project photos and data, and 
early reports of previous work done in the 
southern portion of the right-of-way, including 
reports from 1956 and 1984. The report can be 
obtained by contacting Debby at 970-249-6761 
extension 11, or email 
debby_chamberlain@alpinearchaeology.com, 
or writing to Alpine at P.O. Box 2075, 
Montrose, CO 81402. Checks or credit cards 
(Visa or Master Charge) are accepted. The 
cost is $30.00 plus shipping (usually about $4).  
 

Committee Reports 
 

 

Attention All Student Members 
 

At the 2003 annual meeting the 
Membership amended the bylaws to allow  for 
the formalization of  two new categories, the 
Student Voting Member and the Student 
Associate Member. In order to certify each 
student member's eligibility, the membership 
committee requests that all current students 
re-apply to one of these two categories. 
 

The procedure is straightforward and 
involves the submission of a professional 
resume (or vitae), a signed agreement to 
adhere to the Code of Ethics,  the correct 
number of professional references (3) for 
Student Voting or (1) professional reference for 
the Student Associate category, and both 
categories require proof of enrollment in either 
a postgraduate or undergraduate degree 
program. This proof could consist of a copy of 
a valid student ID card, a letter from a 
professor or other appropriate school official, a 
class enrollment list, etc. For  Student Voting 
Members , upon completion of the 
postgraduate degree the individual 
automatically becomes a full Voting Member 
without the need to re-apply. Both membership 
category dues have been currently set at the 
reduced rate of  $10.  
 

 
To qualify, please submit these 

materials to the Membership Committee, PO 
Box 40727, Denver, CO 80204-0727. 
 
Thank You 
 
Section 7. Student Voting Members 
a. Qualifications 
i. Minimum of a BA or BS degree in 
anthropology or related discipline, and 
ii. Minimum of 2 months full-time professional 
archaeological experience. 
iii. Actively enrolled in an advanced degree 
program in anthropology or a related discipline. 
iv. Written agreement to adhere to the Code of 
Ethics. 
b. Entry Procedures 
i. Application to be accompanied by a current 
professional resume, three professional 
references, and proof of enrollment in a 
postgraduate degree program. 
ii. Accepted by a 2/3 vote of the Membership 
Committee after a review of credentials. 
iii. Exceptional cases may be referred to the 
Council as a whole by the Membership 
Committee. 
c. Rights/Responsibilities 
i. Adherence to the Code of Ethics 
ii. Regular participation in the activities of the 
Council. 
iii. Full Voting rights in all Council business 
iv. Eligibility to serve as Council or member of 
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any Council committee. 
v. Receipt of all Council publications. 
vi. Upon completion of the postgraduate 
degree, the individual will become a Voting 
Member 
and will be required to pay the full dues for that 
status with the next annual renewal. 
vii. Pays at a reduced rate compared to a 
regular Voting Member as set by Council. 
 
Section 8. Student Associate Members 
a. Qualifications 
i. Written agreement to adhere to the Code of 
Ethics, and 
ii. Active participation in a BA degree program, 
in anthropology or a related discipline. 
b. Entry Procedures 
i. Application to be accompanied by a current 
professional resume, one professional 
reference, and proof of enrollment in an 
undergraduate degree program and 
ii. Acceptance by majority vote of the 
Membership Committee after a review of 
credentials, 
iii. Exceptional cases may be referred to the 
Executive Committee by the Membership 
Committee. 
c. Rights/Responsibilities 
i. Adherence to the Code of Ethics. 
ii. All rights of Associate Members including no 
voting on Council business, no membership 
on standing committees, and no serving as a 
Council officer. 
iii. May serve as a member of any ad hoc 
committee, excepting ethics review 
committees, 
provided that Associate or Student Associate 
Members do not constitute more than 1/3 of 
the committee membership. 
iv. Receipt of all Council publications. 
v. Placement on Membership listing. 
vi. Upon completion of the undergraduate 
degree, the member must reapply as either an 
Associate or Voting Member during annual 
renewal. 
vii. Pays at a reduced due rate as compared to 
a regular Associate Member as set by 
Council. 
 
 

 

Message from the Editor 
 
By Angela Rayne  
 

This will be my last issue as the 
newsletter editor. It has been a pleasure to 
serve all of you and I wish to thank you all for 
your support the past two years.    
    

A special thanks to all those who 
contributed to the newsletter. Articles not 
included in this newsletter will be included in 
the Summer issue. Please submit any new 
ideas or topics for the next newsletter before 
May 15, 2004. 
 

 UPDATE ON WARD WEAKLY 
SCHOLARSHIP 

Broadhead Receives Award for 
Ceramic OSL/TL Dates 

 
The Ward F. Weakly Memorial Fund has 
awarded $500.00 to Wade Broadhead for 
thermoluminescence (TL) dating of ceramic 
sherds from the San Luis Valley.  Broadhead’s 
Masters thesis work investigates the nature of 
trade networks among Late Prehistoric hunter-
gatherers within the San Luis Valley and 
between the valley and neighboring regions.  
The ceramic dates will help with chronometric 
control of site information where other dates 
are not available.  Broadhead is a graduate 
student at the University of Colorado – Denver 
campus. 
 
Many thanks, again, to Alpine Archaeology and 
its partners for donating $500.00 to the 
scholarship fund from the sale of Tracing the 
Past:  Archaeology Along the Rocky Mountain 
Expansion Loop Pipeline by Steve Cassels. 
 
Please remind your students that scholarship 
applications for the spring round are due March 
1, 2004.  All information and application form 
are available on our web site, 
http://coloradoarchaeologists.org. 
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